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Honeybourne Parish Council 

 Minutes of an extraordinary Council Meeting held at the Village Hall on 27th March 2013 

Present: Cllrs. B Johnson (Chairman), A Simmons, D Cowan, A Attridge, S Kendrick, and 
T Probert,  
  
In Attendance:  Mr J Stedman (Clerk), five Lioncourt and developer representatives and sixteen members of the public.

Prior to the formal Council meeting the application plans were displayed for the Lioncourt development and the Lioncourt and developer representatives along with Parish Councillors engaged with the members of the public in an informal gathering to discuss all aspects of the application. Following this gathering the Chairman called the meeting to order and a question and answer forum was formed, the Lioncourt and developer representatives responded to many question from the public and councillors, most of which formed the background for the Parish Council’s comments to the District Council planners. 

    
Chairman convened the formal Council meeting at 4.55 pm 


270. Apologies: were accepted from Cllr. P Brookes G Clelland, S Matthews, D George, M Powell 

& Ward Member Cllr Alistair Adams 

271. Disclosures of Interests
To declare and disclose any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests in items on the agenda and to declare any other Disclosable Interests in items on the agenda and their nature, if necessary.

Disclosable Pecuniary Interests: None declared   
Other Disclosable Interests: None declared   

Register of Interests: The Chairman reminded members of the need to update their register of interests and that the Clerk has copies of all members register of interests if they wish to review them 

272. Planning Applications– Lead Members, Cllrs. Andy. Attridge, Sandra Kendrick and Mike Powell 
a) W13/00183/RM Lioncourt Homes Ltd. Erection of 70 homes on land between Station Road and Dudley Road.
Taking the many comments from the informal meeting the following comments on the application were agreed 

Storm Water and Flood Attenuation

The development site has a considerable natural fall to the south corner of the site and from local knowledge the site drains to this point causing regular flash flooding of the front and back gardens of the existing dwellings on Station Road and then on to Station Road itself. There is no provision to attenuate this situation which will be exacerbated when the current natural absorption of the agricultural land is compromised by changing the very large POS area to semi compacted amenity land and adding the seven dwellings in the south corner of the site. Furthermore, the future introduction of the B1 industrial units could also impact on this problem. The developers indicated the application currently allows for a 100 year storm event but severe local flooding has occurred three times in the last six years. With the current climate changes this 100 year attenuation is clearly not adequate and further attenuation needs measures adding to the whole development and in particular the south corner.

Local Sewers 

The Parish Council are very concerned over the ability of the Station Road main sewer pipe to handle the increased foul water flows generated by this site. On many occasions foul water emanates from road gullies in high rain fall conditions and adding this sites storm and foul water to an existing drainage systems which fails to cope at present needs to be thoroughly investigated to ensure the systems are capable of handling the extra capacity needed from the development.    

Dudley Road boundary, South Corner 

The seven dwellings shoehorned in to this corned are inappropriately sited, five of which are accessed from the Dudley Road private garage access road. It is considered the development of this area should be reconsidered and site flood attenuation facilities incorporated into the area. If it is to remain a developed area then a more appropriate dwelling should be considered on the plot fronting Station Road to ensure continuity of the Station Road street scene of existing bungalows.

House Design Standards        
The Parish Council considered the house designs are not in keeping with the existing village design where many existing houses are built of or include Cotswold stone, blue lias stone and slate roof tiles. Full consideration should be given to a mixture of facades and roof materials to avoid building identical properties throughout the estate; brick colour and facades should be varied as they are in the existing village design. Chimneys and window designs are a predominant feature of Honeybourne but the house designs for the development have no chimneys and no indication of varying window or porch designs to retain or complement the character of the existing village even in a small way. Therefore, chimneys and a variety of window designs should be an integral part of the development’s design standard as the main body of the development is not connected to any existing estate and is a standalone site clearly visible from the railway bridge embankment. 

Highway Pedestrian Crossing

The mixture of dwelling sizes will create a family home estate with many children possibly wishing to attend the Honeybourne First School. To encourage walking to school (approximately half a mile) a bespoke pedestrian crossing site with traffic speed restrictions needs to be installed in an appropriate position on Station Road to allow crossing to the footway on the south side of Station Road. This could be achieved with electronic signage and road markings indicating a crossing.  

Public Open Space (POS)

There is an opportunity to enhance the POS with further recreational facilities by adding a circular path around the perimeter of the POS. the path should be surfaced with a porous but solid material to allow cycling and all weather jogging and walking. This site has for many years been used by parishioners for dog walking and given the opportunity this will continue, therefore ample dog waste and litter bins should be placed around the POS to ensure its amenity value is protected from littering.    

Social and Affordable Housing

Local knowledge indicates rented properties are needed by villagers, therefore the buy or rent ratio should reflect the local need for rented accommodation. Furthermore, Honeybourne parishioners and their family members should have precedence over the allocation of social and affordable housing on this development and this option made conditional by a section 106 agreements on the dwellings.     

Car Parking

It is clear every dwelling has two parking spaces allocated and some have a garage. In rural villages there is a need to travel to shopping centres and for leisure purposes which will generate more car usage than urban development’s meaning several family homes will have more than two cars. Furthermore, family visitors and friends will need to use the estate but there is no provision for over-spill or visitor parking. Dwellings 32 to 56 would suffer greatly from on-street parking with severe congestion in the single access road to these dwellings. Extra parking spaces should be provided throughout the estate to prevent the unsightly use of garden parking.   

Landscaping 

It is mooted that the Parish Council may be asked to adopt the POS for maintenance purposes and therefore the Parish Council wishes to be consultees to the landscape design and planting schemes. Added to this the proposals for the SUDs ponds should be included in the consultation. 

Construction Traffic Control 

As Honeybourne High Street has a 7.5 ton weight limit and would be the shortest and most likely route to the site, the Parish Council ask for a planning condition to route all site traffic via Weston Sub Edge to avoid the congestion in the High Street or the narrow roads through the Littleton’s or Cleeve Prior.    

273.  Meeting Dates: Members confirmed the next Ordinary Meeting scheduled for the 9th April at the Village Hall at 7.30 

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 5.07 pm. 


Chairman  
Date 


